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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
October 13, 2015
Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Sonny Williams, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Jeremy Kilgore, Andrea Bradley, Monica Dock
Also Present:  Mayor Ruby Clark, Town Manager Bill Rolfe, Administrative Assistant Jane Higginbotham, Town Attorney Tommy Simons, Town Sgt. Fred Smith
Guests Present: Josh Elrod, WWTP Jeff Rankin, Roberta Lyle, Bob Kindle, Public Works Robert Humphreys, Jr., Kit Huffman with The News-Gazette.
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Mayor Ruby Ogden Clark, followed by a brief prayer led by Councilor Jeremy Kilgore.  
Mayor Ruby Ogden Clark called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.  
Public Hearing:
A. Public Comments Regarding Ordinance to Increase Returned Check Fee from $35 to 
     $50.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated the state code authorizes the maximum     

     charge of $50.

No comments.
Public Comment:

A.Josh Elrod, Candidate for Commonwealth Attorney.  Mr. Elrod introduced himself to 
    Town Council.  Mr. Elrod stated there are better alternative ways to handle illegal 
    drugs and alcohol problems in the courts.  Mr. Elrod stated the communities can do a 
    better job with these people and this is his vision if elected. 
Review of Minutes:
Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Sonny Williams to approve Regular Council Meeting Minutes for September 8, 2015, Council Workshop Minutes for September 18, 2015 and September 29, 2015.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:
Councilor Sonny Williams stated he would like to start seeing the credit card bill itemized for Council each month.  Councilor Mike Turner stated if the amount is under $500 Council does not have to approve it.  Councilor Roger Funkhouser stated with the itemized list, he would also like to see what line item is being charged.  Councilor Monica Dock stated she would like to find out when the Town takes over maintenance and ownership of the library building from Rockbridge County.  Councilor Roger Funkhouser stated the Rockbridge County Librarian was supposed to have found this out but never did.  Councilor Funkhosuer stated the Rockbridge County Administrator recommended checking with the actual Library Board for this information.
Motion by Jeremy Kilgore and Seconded by Mike Turner to approve bills presented.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Committee/Commission Reports:
None.
Police Activity Report:
Town Sgt. Fred Smith stated everything was going good.  Sgt. Smith stated for the month of September he had 47 calls, 3 arrests, 3 warrants, 29 traffic summons, 21 summons, 8 warnings, 3 warrants served, 2 interviews, 1 transport, 5 meetings (Town Council, FBI, RRCC, Crime Line, Law Enforcement Subcommittee), served 2 protective orders, 1 court appearance, used 115.2 gallons fuel, drove 1,475 miles.  Sgt. Smith stated his three (3) arrests were misdemeanors, and he had one (1) DUI arrest.  Councilor Roger Funkhouser stated he noticed Sgt. Smith was not called out any by Rockbridge County Sheriff Department.  Sgt. Smith stated he is called out if it is something major.  Councilor Mike Turner asked how the police car is doing.  Sgt. Smith stated the car does not have that many miles on it, just age.  Sgt. Smith stated he is trying to wait until Rockbridge County switches to the new radio system before he gets a new car, which will probably be about one (1) year.
Old Business:
A.Jonathan Jarvis Dinner October 16, 2015.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated this will be 
    this coming Friday night.  
B.Jonathan Jarvis Presentation by Town October 17, 2015.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe 
    stated there will be some small hikes, and several events, exhibits and displays set up    

    by the Natural Bridge Appalachian Trail Club, such as AT games, wildlife activities, a 
    crosscut saw demonstration, a compass course, etc.  Town Manager Rolfe stated at    

    12:00 Noon Mayor Ruby Clark will welcome everyone, do the unveiling of the new 
    sign, and present the key to the Town to Mr. Jarvis.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the 
    Ruritans, St. John’s Episcopal Church, and Eagle Scout Parks Talbert will also be 
    recognized     for their contributions and building of the hiker shelter.  Town Manager 
    Rolfe stated     next year will be the 16th anniversary of the Appalachian Trail and the 
    population of    hikers should increase by about 40% because of the movie that just 
    came out, “Walk in Woods”.
C.Authorization to Purchase New Truck, Truck Body, Snow Plow, Salt Spreader.  Town 
    Manager Bill Rolfe stated the Town has accumulated about $480,000 in reserves for 
    expenses.  Town Manager Rolfe stated a new 2016 F350 Crew Cab 4X4 Diesel Pick-
    Up with snow and towing packages included will cost $34,837.64 under the State 
    contract.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the purchase of a snow plow unit and a utility 
    bed for the 2016 F350 Ford truck will cost $11,777.50.  Town Manager Rolfe stated to 
    take the existing utility bed off the 2004 pick-up and install the flat bed off the 2005 
    pick-up and install the utility bed off the 2004 on the 2005 pick-up will cost 
    approximately $2,400.  Town Manager Rolfe stated to purchase a salt spreader unit to 
    go on the flat bed now installed on the 2004 F350 4X4 vehicle will cost $6,000.  Town 
    Manager Rolfe stated if the town sells the 2005 F350 Ford pick-up with the old utility 
    bed on it as surplus on GovDeals, there is an estimated revenue of $6,000.  Town 
    Manager Rolfe stated the Town will end up with one (1) new 4-wheel drive pick-up 
    with snow plow and one (1) older 4-wheel drive pick-up with a snow plow and 
    spreader for about $49,016.  Councilor Monica Dock stated if there is sufficient funds, 
    our equipment needs to be updated to be able to continue to take care of the town.  
    Councilor Roger Funkhouser stated he is concerned with the vehicle fund, as there 
    needs to be a certain amount in it so that the town can track these vehicles and know 
    when they need to be replaced.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he can have that 
    information for Council at the November 10, 2015 Council meeting.  Councilor 
    Funkhouser stated contracting with VDOT to plow snow does generate income for the 
    town.  Town Manager Rolfe stated with the purchase of a new truck, the Town will be 
    able to charge VDOT for three (3) vehicles.  Councilor Andrea Bradley stated the town 
    does not have a vehicle that can currently pull the new generator for the main well and 
    the new truck will have this capacity.  Town Manager Rolfe stated that when we were 
    forecast to get all that rain several weeks ago that he had to get Commonwealth 
    Construction Company to move the generator for us to higher ground.  
Motion by Jeremy Kilgore and Seconded by Monica Dock to authorize Town Manager Bill Rolfe to purchase a new truck, truck body, snow plow and salt spreader for approximately $49,016.  
Carried unanimous voice vote.

D.Update on Water Project.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated there were minor problems 
    with well #4 last week.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the phone line went out again.  
    Town Manager Rolfe stated Dominion Virginia Power is making the Town put in a 
    Meter box.  Town Manager Rolfe stated it must be at the 100-year flood plain level, so 
    Dominion Virginia Power stated there has to be a platform built to read the meter box.  
    Town Manager Rolfe stated the generator may also have to be raised and put outside.  
    Town Manager Rolfe stated we will begin reading meters by the end of October and 
    sending out the first complimentary bills.  Town Manager Rolfe stated a second comp 
    bill would go out in November and hopefully the first real bill would be in December.  
    Town Manager Rolfe stated there are quite a few empty houses in Glasgow where the 
    owners want to leave the water on but do not want to pay the $63 per month that was 
    voted on and adopted by Council.  Town Manager Rolfe asked Town Council how 
    they want to handle this.  Town Council agreed to leave this as it was voted on and 
    adopted in the ordinance.  Mayor Ruby Clark asked if Mrs. Harris at 427 Pocahontas 
    Street had got her water leak fixed.  Town Manager Rolfe stated she said she has hired 
    someone and they are waiting for everything to dry out from all the rain we had.  
    Council stated it is never going to dry up if she still has the leak.  Town Manager Rolfe 
    stated he will call Mrs. Harris tomorrow and get the status.  Councilor Sonny Williams 
    asked if the water is still off at 1033 Rockbridge Road.  Town Manager Rolfe stated 
    the water meter is still off and is locked and water is being hauled in.  
New Business:
A. Adopt Ordinance to Increase Returned Check Fee from $35 to $50.  

Motion by Andrea Bradley and Seconded by Jeremy Kilgore to adopt an ordinance to increase the returned check fee from $35 to $50.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

B.New Employee, Robert Humphreys, Jr., will Begin October 19, 2015.  Town Manager 
    Bill Rolfe stated Mr. Humphreys will be in the office on October 16, 2015 and he will 
    get his uniforms ordered.  

C.Mohawk Family Fun Day October 17, 2015.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated this is 
    the 80th anniversary for Mohawk Industries/Lees Carpets.  Town Manager Rolfe stated 
    Mayor Ruby Clark will be there to present to them the Resolution Town Council    

    adopted in July recognizing their contribution to Rockbridge County and the Town of 
    Glasgow and congratulating them on their 80th anniversary.
D.Authorization to Apply for VDOT TAP Grant for Multi-Purpose Trail.  Town Manager 
    Bill Rolfe stated this is the same grant the Town applied for last year.  Town Manager 
    Rolfe stated he met with Central Shenandoah Planning District Commission (CSPDC) 
    and the Town needs to do a Resolution to reapply for this grant.  Town Manager Rolfe 
    stated the reapplication will be done in stages.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the 
    application is due in November and will be awarded in January 2016.  Town Manager 
    Rolfe stated the Town is committing $60,000 in local funds as a match to this project.  

Motion by Jeremy Kilgore and Seconded by Sonny Williams to authorize Town Manager Bill Rolfe to apply for the VDOT TAP Grant for a multi-purpose trail.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

E.Authorization to Apply for VA Dept. of Housing & Community Development Planning 
    Grant for Streetscape and Drainage Improvements.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated 
    this is a recommendation from the Community Strong Committee.  Town Manager 
    Rolfe stated the grant would allow for sprucing up the town, helping with drainage 
    issues.  Town Manager Rolfe stated a downtown area would have to be designated, 
    which in all likelihood would be from the Moose Lodge to BB&T bank building on 
    Rte. 130/Rockbridge Road, then from the BB&T bank building up to the library on 
    Blue Ridge Road.

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to authorize Town Manager Bill Rolfe to apply for VA Dept. of Housing & Community Development Planning Grant for Streetscape and Drainage Improvements.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

F.Christmas Parade December 6, 2015.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated he does not 
    know the theme for the parade.  Town Manager Rolfe stated, as in the past, the Town 
    will receive a bill from the Glasgow Rescue Squad for advertising.  Town Manager 
    Rolfe stated in this year’s budget there is $500 to work on the Santa Claus trailer, 
    which is structurally unsafe.

G.Request to Close Portion of 16th Street from Fitzlee Street to Intersection of Alleyway.  
    Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated he has received a written request from Patrick 
    McCrowell at 1528 Fitzlee Street to close a portion of 16th Street from Fitzlee Street to 
    the intersection.  Town Manager Rolfe stated Mr. McCrowell’s letter states this is 
    undeveloped and adjacent to his property and he wants to develop it.  Town Manager 
    Rolfe stated he would like Council to go look at this to see exactly what Mr. 
    McCrowell is talking about.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated this will have to be 
    advertised and then a public hearing held.  Council stated they would like to know 
    what Mr. McCrowell plans to do.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the area is only about 
    30 feet.  Council agreed to table this until the November 10, 2015 Council meeting.

Other:

Councilor Jeremy Kilgore asked for an update on the abandoned houses.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated he met with Billy Walker regarding 709 8th Street and Mr. Walker is not going to resist having the building torn down.  Town Attorney Simons stated Mr. Walker is in the process of moving things out now.  Town Attorney Simons stated he and Town Manager Bill Rolfe will get together and make a list of other houses as well.  
Town Attorney Tom Simons stated he has contacted the law firm that Rockbridge County uses to collect delinquent real estate taxes and do tax sales.  Town Attorney Simons stated he will set up a meeting for himself and Town Manager Rolfe to meet with this law firm.  Town Attorney Simons stated it is just a matter of getting the contract from them and sending them our delinquent real estate tax information.
Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated Public Works Chris Flint is on vacation through next Wednesday, October 21, 2015.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he will be out of the country Sunday, October 18 – 25, 2015 and will return to work Tuesday, October 27th.  Town Manager Rolfe stated STP Jeff Rankin and Sgt. Fred Smith will be with Mayor Clark on Saturday, October 17, 2015 at the presentation for Jonathan Jarvis, and then at Mohawk for the Resolution presentation  

Mayor Ruby Clark asked if the Town paid for the trees cut for the Town on Catawba, Shawnee, and Pocahontas streets.  Town Manager Rolfe stated Mr. Dudley cut them for $1,400 and the wood was cut up and taken to the hiker shelter.  Mayor Clark asked if Mrs. Alford’s yard at 1117 Blue Ridge Road is going to be fixed.  Town Manager Rolfe stated it will be fixed.  Mayor Clark asked if Council had decided on a memorial for the late Sam Blackburn.  Councilor Sonny Williams handed out examples for memorials for Council to look at.  Mayor Clark stated Glasgow needs a replacement on the Regional Jail Commission.  Council agreed to have Sgt. Fred Smith on it.  Mayor Clark stated the next Council meeting will be November 10, 2015.  Mayor Clark stated the daylight savings time will end October 31st and clocks are to be turned back one (1) hour.  Mayor Clark reminded everyone of Election Day on Tuesday, November 3, 2015.
Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Sonny Williams to adjourn.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Meeting adjourned at 8:00 PM.

________________________________________      _____________________________
Mayor                                                                           Clerk
